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MESO member cities have long 
been recognized for having top 
Main Street programs which is 
another indication that the added 
income of public power makes a 
difference in many positive ways.  
Ponca City was recognized for 
outstanding public improvement 
project with its Historic Mural Proj-
ect and for indoor design for the 
upgrades to the Poncan Theatre 

MESO Cities Receive Main Street Recognition
Ticket OfÞ ce.  Altus had the best 
window display with its Abby Lane 
creation.  Watonga had the man-
ager of the year and Newkirk was 
the Main Street Community of the 
year.  Of the top ten Main Street 
programs, Þ ve were MESO mem-
bers with Laverne and Prague 
joining the above mentioned cit-
ies.  Congratulations to them all 
for the jobs well done.

The Environmental Protection 
Agency proposed amendments to 
its National Emission Standards 
for Hazardous Air Pollutants (NE-
SHAP) for stationary reciprocat-
ing internal combustion engines 
(RICE) under Section 112 of the 
Clean Air Act. The May 22 pro-
posal would allow stationary emer-
gency RICE engines to be oper-
ated for up to 100 hours per year 
without meeting emission limits for 
two purposes: as part of an emer-
gency demand response program 
or to respond to voltage changes. 
The 100 hours also could be used 
for maintenance and testing of the 
engines. 

The proposed amendments 
"restate that in a true emergency 
there is no time limit on use of the 
engines," EPA said. 

"The 100 hours per year al-
lowance would ensure that a 
sufÞ cient number of hours are 
permitted for engines to meet 
independent system operator 

EPA Proposes Amendments to RICE Rule
(ISO) and regional transmission 
organization (RTO) tariffs and 
other requirements for participat-
ing in various emergency demand 
response programs and would 
assist in stabilizing the grid, pre-
venting electrical blackouts and 
supporting local electric system 
reliability," EPA said. 

EPA also proposed a temporary 
limited allowance that will expire 
on April 16, 2017, for stationary 
emergency RICE units located 
at area sources of emissions of 
hazardous air pollutants. The tem-
porary allowance could be used 
for up to 50 hours per year for any 
non-emergency purpose, includ-
ing peak-shaving. The 50 hours 
would be part of the 100 hours per 
year total allowance for all types 
of emergency engine operation 
(excluding emergencies where 
no other power is available). The 
temporary allowance for peak-
shaving would give sources time 
to address and develop solutions 

to reliability issues while facilities 
are coming into compliance with 
the utility MACT rule, EPA said. 
April 16, 2017, is the date on 
which compliance with EPA’s util-
ity MACT rule is required. The util-
ity MACT rule requires utilities to 
use maximum achievable control 
technology to reduce emissions of 
mercury and other hazardous air 
pollutants. 

The proposal listed the two 
circumstances under which EPA 
would allow stationary emergency 
engines to operate for emergency 
demand response purposes. The 
Þ rst is when an RTO or "equiva-
lent balancing authority and trans-
mission operator has declared an 
Energy Emergency Alert Level 
2 (EEA Level 2), as deÞ ned in 
the North American Electric Reli-
ability Corp. Reliability Standard 
EOP-002-3, Capacity and Energy 
Emergency." The second circum-
stance is when "there is deviation 
of voltage or frequency of 5% or 
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Hope, Ark*
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Okeene*
Olustee
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Fort Supply
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Granite*
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The Environmental Protec-
tion Agency has asked a federal 
court to give it until Aug. 15, 2013, 
to issue a Þ nal rule on revision 
of National Ambient Air Quality 
Standards (NAAQS) for particu-
late matter. In a May 4 Þ ling in 
American Lung Association et al. 
v. EPA, the agency asked the U.S. 
District Court for the District of Co-
lumbia to reject a request by the 
American Lung Association and 
the National Parks Conservation 
Association for an Oct. 15 dead-
line for EPA to issue a Þ nal rule on 
particulate matter standards. 

EPA conceded that it missed an 
Oct. 17, 2011, deadline for review-
ing the particulate matter stan-
dards, which were last revised in 

EPA Expects to Issue Final Decision 
on Revising Particulate Matter Standards by August 2013

2006. The Clean Air Act requires 
EPA to review the standards every 
Þ ve years and, if appropriate, 
revise them. However, issuing a 
Þ nal rule by Oct. 15 would be im-
possible, the agency said. An Aug. 
15, 2013, deadline "reß ects the 
most expeditious schedule that 
EPA reasonably can meet under 
the circumstances," the agency 
said. 

In asking for more time, EPA 
cited an "abundance of new 
scientiÞ c evidence concerning 
the potential health and welfare 
effects of PM pollution, the com-
plexity of the issues raised in the 
assessment of the new science, 
and the need to fully consider and 
address the comments the agency 

has received." A rigorous review 
is needed, the agency said. 
"Because of their extraordinary 
environmental, social, and eco-
nomic importance, Þ nal decisions 
on NAAQS typically are vigorously 
contested by industry, states, and 
environmental, public health, and 
other public interest groups."
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GRDA Adds Building
The Grand River Dam Authority is buying a build-

ing near the intersection of US Highway 169 and In-
terstate 44 in East Tulsa near the Corps of Engineers 
headquarters.  The building will house employees 
primarily working on federal compliance issues as 
required by the North American Reliability Corpora-
tion or NERC.  Since NERC’s audit of GRDA in 2009, 
the agency has added 23 staff positions to deal with 
compliance and will add 7 more in the near the fu-
ture.  Most of the positions are in engineering areas.  
The new employees will also work in the backup 
energy control center.  The backup center is also a 
NERC requirement.  

The new building was low cost on a square foot 
basis with the 42,000 square feet costing $50 per 
square foot.  GRDA was in the process of building 
a new engineering headquarters in the MidAmerica 
Industrial Park near Pryor.  The existing building had 
been slated for removal before the NERC audit and 
is inadequate for today’s utility operations.  The new 

building acquisition should mean that a smaller build-
ing for that engineering staff could be sufÞ cient.

Governor Fallin told newspapers she was not 
happy in not being consulted on the building addition, 
and many GRDA area representatives were plainly 
angry that they were not consulted about the acquisi-
tion.  Those representatives arranged for a previously 
dead bill dealing with groundwater to be resurrected, 
the original language removed, and new language 
inserted to allow Þ ve of the seven GRDA board mem-
bers to be removed by their appointing authorities at 
will.  Currently, the house and senate leaders have 
a selection for the board and the governor has three 
members of the board that she selects.  But after ap-
pointment, those board members serve until the end 
of their terms.  That’s because political leaders come 
and go (four speakers of the house in six years) and 
changing board members frequently is a problem for 
continuity.  MESO staff objected to the language for 
that very reason.  
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T

APPA Washington Report

Sharing Informat ion on Cyber Security: 
The Right  Approach

by Robert Varela
Editor, Public Power Weekly

In recent years, bipartisanship 
has been in very short supply in 
Congress. In this hotly contested 
presidential election year, bipar-
tisan action is expected to be 
almost as rare as hen’s teeth.

That’s one reason to take note 
of a recent vote by the House of 
Representatives on a cyber secu-
rity bill. 

With solid bipartisan support—
despite a veto threat by the White 
House—the House on April 26 
passed the Cyber Information 
Sharing and Protection Act, which 
would give the federal government 
new authority to share classiÞ ed 
cyber threat information with ap-
proved American companies. The 
measure also would clear the way 
for the private sector to provide 
information to the government 
to deal with a cyber attack. With 
the backing of 42 Democrats, the 
legislation passed by a margin of 
248-168. APPA strongly supports 
the bill’s information-sharing ap-
proach.

In addition to the White House 
veto threat, the House bill came 
under Þ re from privacy advocates 
concerned about companies shar-
ing personal information with the 
government. In a statement issued 
the day before the House voted, 
the Obama administration said 
the bill "fails to provide authorities 
to ensure that the nation’s core 
critical infrastructure is protected 
while repealing important provi-
sions" of privacy law. 

To allay those concerns, the 

bill’s sponsors, Intelligence Com-
mittee Chairman Mike Rogers, 
R-Ark., and Rep. C.A. Dutch 
Ruppersberger, D-Md., the com-
mittee’s ranking minority member, 
offered an amendment that limits 
the government’s use of threat 
information to Þ ve speciÞ c purpos-
es: cyber security; investigation 
and prosecution of cyber security 
crimes; protection of individuals 
from death or serious bodily harm; 
protection of minors from child 
pornography; and the protection 
of national security. 

The passage of the legislation 
also is noteworthy because of 
its evolution. In June 2010, the 
House overwhelmingly passed 
the GRID Act, which took a radi-
cally different approach to cyber 
security. That bill directed the 
Federal Energy Regulatory Com-
mission to issue cyber security 
regulations and gave the presi-
dent authority to order immediate 
emergency measures to protect 
against imminent cyber threats to 
the grid. However, the GRID Act 
languished in the Senate. 

What happened between June 
2010 and April 2012 to bring 
about such a tectonic shift among 
House members regarding cyber 
security? The electricity industry, 
including APPA’s government 
relations staff, put in a lot of time 
and hard work to educate law-
makers on cyber security issues. 

The bad news is that the Cyber 
Information Sharing and Protec-
tion Act faces an uncertain future. 
Senate Democratic leaders and 
the White House favor a Sen-
ate Homeland Security Commit-

tee bill, the Cybersecurity Act of 
2012, which would require the 
Department of Homeland Security 
to assess the vulnerabilities of 
critical infrastructure systems to 
determine which should be re-
quired to meet a set of risk-based 
security standards. The bill calls 
for DHS to work with the owners/
operators of designated critical 
infrastructure to develop risk-
based performance requirements, 
looking Þ rst to current standards 
or industry practices. A group of 
prominent Republicans is backing 
an information-sharing bill that is 
substantially similar to the House 
bill.

APPA staff will continue to 
work with the rest of the electric-
ity sector to press for enactment 
of the Cyber Information Sharing 
and Protection Act or some other 
information-sharing legislation. As 
always, grass roots support would 
be a major factor. Public power 
utilities and local ofÞ cials should 
contact their senators and urge 
them to support an information-
sharing approach to cyber secu-
rity such as the Cyber Information 
Sharing and Protection Act.

Teresa Axton
(405) 707-3442 

(800) 324-0781 ext. 3442
teresa@collectpro.com

123 W. 7th, Suite 300 P.O. Box 1448
Fax: (888) 707-3440 Stillwater, OK 74076

CBSA  Credit Bureau Services Association
Collections • Reporting • Consulting • Outsourcing

www.cbsasolutions.com
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MESO 
Associate Members

Allgeier, Martin & Associates, Inc.

Altec Industries

American Public 

Power Administration

Atkins Benham, Inc.

APOGEE Interactive, Inc

C.H. Guernsey & Company

Call Okie

EDG International, Inc.

Equipment Technology, Inc.

ESC Engineering

Fleharty Engineering

Fred Oberlender & Associates

Garver, LLC

Global Power Products

Grand River Dam Authority

Green Equipment Company

Hometown Connections

Horizon Fleet Services, Inc.

Jaco Construction, Inc.

Local Government 

Testing Consortium

Marathon Electric Co.

Municipal Finance Services, Inc.

NESCO Sales & Rentals

Northwest Transformers Co., Inc.

Oklahoma Municipal 

Power Authority

Protective Equipment Testing 

Laboratory

Siemens Industry, Inc.

Solomon Corporation

Sooner Meter Sales & Service

Southwestern Power Administration

Southwestern Power 

Resource Association

Utility Equipment Leasing Corp.

Public Power Workshop Reviews
The great thing about having a huge turnout for the Public Power 

Workshop is that we received a very big response on how to run the 
workshop next year.  We had a very good response to using the Norman 
location.  The central locations lost the ambiance of a state lodge such 
as Quartz Mountain, but the central location was very positive, especial-
ly among the suppliers and speakers.  Those attending were still positive 
on a rotation of locations for the Public Power Workshop, but the meet-
ing has outgrown several of the past locations we have used.  Since it 
has grown in attendance both by members and sponsors for several 
years, we have to assume that we will need a larger venue which may 
entail using the metro areas.  At this time, MESO staff is leaning to us-
ing the Norman location again next year to see if we have topped out 
our growth.  The one thing that is known is that there are no locations 
in Northeast Oklahoma that can handle the workshop other than in the 
Tulsa area.  This will hinder rotating the workshop.

Our surveys also gave us a huge amount of information on program 
content for next year.  Having good survey responses means we can 
begin planning work for next year sooner.

Also, as a big plus, the opening speaker for next year’s Public Power 
Workshop will be American Public Power Association CEO Mark Cris-
son.  He has agreed to open, and that should be a touchstone for a 
great conference next year.

Thanks to all of you who responded to the survey.

Public Power Workshop Update
Last month your editor inadvertently did not list our Diamond Spon-

sor for the Public Power Workshop.  Landis + Gyr Energy Management 
Solutions has long been a sponsor for our workshop and this year spon-
sored the Monday dinner event.  Our apologies to Landis + Gyr for that 
oversight.  

At this time we are looking at the fourth week in April next year for the 
PPW and will be in the Reed Center in Midwest City.  This is an excel-
lent facility with a new Sheraton Hotel adjacent to the center for accom-
modations.  Although we had great reviews for the Embassy Suites, that 
hotel is already booked next April.  Our responses from the attendees 
indicated that a central location next year was preferred.

more below standard voltage or frequency." 
The addition of voltage deviation to what qualiÞ es for emergency de-

mand response addresses concerns that APPA raised in reconsideration 
comments with EPA last year. 

The proposed amendments would reduce the aggregate capital costs 
of complying with the the original 2010 amendments by $287 million to 
$840 million, and cut the aggregate annual costs of compliance by $139 
million to $490 million (in 2010 dollars), EPA said. 

EPA is seeking comments on the proposal; comments will be due 45 
days from the date of publication in the Federal Register.

EPA (continued from page 1)
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ALLGEIER, MARTIN ALLGEIER, MARTIN 
andand

ASSOCIATES, INC.ASSOCIATES, INC.
Consulting Engineers  •  Hydrologists  •  Surveyors 

Rate Studies 
Long Range Plans 

Design and Construction Management 
Substations, Transmission and Distribution 

SCADA and Communication Systems 
CAD Mapping 

GIS/FM-Relaying and Control 
 

 

 
 

 

BNBN !!Since 1954  

Corporate Office            
2820 S. Range Line Road 
Joplin, MO   64804 
417.624.5703

Hydro Division 
112 West 8th Street 

Rolla, MO   65401 
573.341.9487

www.amce.com 

Contact Dave Garrison  
at 918.638.7857 

Stillwater Electric Crews Build Substation In-House
Two years ago in April of 2010 

the Stillwater Electric Utility began 
Phase 1 of the Boomer Lake 
substation  rebuild.  The proj-
ect was designed, engineered, 
demolished, fabricated, and built 
by Stillwater employees.  It is the 
third substation that has been 
demolished and re-built by SEU.

Every tubular steel column of 
the superstructure was manu-
factured in the machine shop at 
Boomer Lake Station (the city 
power plant) by transmission 

employees, then shipped and 
hot dipped galvanized.  While the 
tubular structure was being hot 
dipped galvanized, the staff be-
gan working on building the rebar 
cages for all the pier foundations 
for the various bus support pads, 
breaker pads, double dead end 
T-post, and dead end structures.  
Construction then began on the 
double dead end T-post foun-
dation that supports the 69 kv 
transmission lines coming to the 
substation.  This foundation was a 
major undertaking.

Then the staff demolished the 
old lattice superstructure.  Then 
old foundations were removed – 
chunks of concrete of as much as 
20 tons. A construction contrac-
tor was used to hammer certain 
portions apart, but back hoes and 
bull dozers with city crews did 
the removal.  Then they brought 
in tons of select Þ ll dirt and lev-

eled and compacted the soil, then 
new piers and foundations for the 
new superstructure were built.  A 
new switch house was speciÞ ed 
and ordered and installed by SEU 
crew.  Then new conduit runs 
from the breakers to the control 
building were done.   All aluminum 
bussing was done by the crew 
with the project completed April 25 
this year.

The point of the article is to 
note that from 15 feet below 
ground to 40 feet in the air, the 
substation was completely done 
in house with only building fabri-
cation and hammering done by 
outside crews.  All deadlines were 
met and having the three substa-
tions done in house resulted in 
huge savings.

MESO staff sends its salute to 
the SEU management and staff 
for the can-do attitude and for 
their special achievements.

Project began with pouring and comple-
tion of the Double Dead end "T" post 
foundation.

Construction of underground pull boxes/
conduit runs, structural steel, and bus-
sing.

Boomer Lake Substation – 69KV switch-
yard completed.
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SALES & SERVICE, INC.

TERRY RIGGLE 
KAREN RIGGLE 

401 INDUSTRIAL DRIVE
DUNCAN, OK 73533 

AMR RETROFITS

WATTHOUR METER CALIBRATION REPAIRS

(580) 255-6567
CELL (580) 467-1270

In Memoriam

Honorable Mitchell Paxton
Mayor, City of Geary

Mitchell Paxton passed away last month after serv-
ing the City of Geary as council member and mayor 
for nearly 33 years.  Elected to a council seat in 
1979, he became mayor in 2006.  Born in 1933 west 
of Geary “near the Gepner Place,” Mitchell spent 
most of his life in the Geary area farming and working 
at the local grain elevator.  Mitchell’s local popularity 
is apparent from his long service on the board.  As 
mayor he hired new staff for the electric department, 
oversaw the transition in wholesale power service 
from OG&E to OMPA, and led the city toward up-
grade of the distribution system.  Consistent and hard 
working according to all who knew him, he was a Þ ne 
public servant and the kind of person who makes lo-
cal government work for all of us.

The Environmental Protection Agency has agreed 
to delay proposing new efß uent guidelines and stan-
dards for wastewater discharges from coal-burning 
power plants until Nov. 20 and issuing a Þ nal rule 
until April 28, 2014, under an extension of a consent 
decree. To settle a suit by two environmental groups, 
the agency previously agreed to propose the efß uent 
guidelines by July 23 and to issue a Þ nal rule by Jan. 
31, 2014. The extension was Þ led with the U.S. Dis-
trict Court for the District of Columbia in Defenders of 
Wildlife et al v. Jackson. 

APPA and the National Rural Electric Cooperative 
Association last year encouraged EPA to consider 
substantive alternative regulatory approaches to 
reduce the Þ nancial burden of the rules on state and 
municipal governments that own public power facili-
ties or that purchase power from other utilities subject 
to the Clean Water Act rules. In a Dec. 8, 2011 letter, 

EPA Will Delay Efß uent Guidelines for Power Plants
they told EPA that the rule comes at a critical time for 
many small utilities, especially not-for-proÞ t utilities 
that must pass on whatever costs the EPA imposes. 
A variety of small entities will have to comply with the 
new rule, and if EPA selects an inappropriate tech-
nology option, APPA estimates that most of them will 
have annualized compliance costs greater than 1% 
of their revenues. 

EPA should continue to consult with APPA, NRECA 
and other small entities regarding these rules, the 
associations said in their letter. Statutes such as the 
Unfunded Mandates Reform Act and recent execu-
tive orders "direct the EPA, as a matter of good public 
policy, to minimize the economic burden of meeting 
environmental requirements, and to minimize the 
federal presence by consulting with state and local 
governments when developing national standards," 
they said.
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by Jennifer Rogers
OMPA Media Specialist

We've all heard the old saying "if it ain't broke, 
don't Þ x it." Unfortunately for Perry Public Power it 
was broke and they needed to Þ x it. 

During a routine inspection of their 1981 digger 
derrick the crew noticed several cracks in the steel 
frame of the digger derrick unit. The crew then called 
the company they use to inspect and test their trucks 
out to take a look. After a short inspection the truck 
was deemed unÞ t for duty.  The only options they had 
was to either retire it or repair it. 

At Þ rst there was some deliberation about what it 
would cost to have the truck repaired or purchase a 
new digger. The crew came to the conclusion that 
having this truck repaired or purchasing a later model 
didn't seem cost effective. 

After searching for a later model digger derrick, 
Foreman Bobby Bornt, decided that he, with a little 
help, could repair the truck in-house. And so their 
journey began. 

At the end of the Þ rst week the crew was wonder-
ing what they had gotten themselves into. "After 
about 30-days of planning and fabrication I knew we 
had made the right decision. Our truck was going to 
be as good, or better, than it had ever been," said 
Perry Public Power Superintendent Brian Wheatley. 

After 60-days the digger unit was mounted and the 
bed was beginning to take shape. Wheatley said they 
"had talked for several years about removing the util-
ity bed and replacing it with a ß at bed, and that's just 
what we did." 

After about 90-days the broken digger derrick 
wasn't looking so broken anymore. After adding 
plumb hydraulic lines and new valves the new, or 
not-so-new, Perry Public Power digger derrick was 
ready for inspection.  

It passed with ß ying colors. 
According to Wheatley everything from the tool 

bins to the hydraulic tank was fabricated in-house by 
Foreman Bobby Bornt, with the help of apprentice 
lineman Matt Williams. "It's a special thing to have 
such multifaceted employees," said Wheatley. 

After putting in approximately 500 man hours, 
the crew at Perry Public Power repaired the digger 
derrick unit at one-Þ fth of the cost of what a new unit 
would have cost the City of Perry

When summing up the experience Wheatley 
closed with this statement, "isn't it just like a lineman 
to Þ nd the problem, Þ x it with no questions asked, all 
while saving the city money." 

Perry Public Power Rebuilds Digger Derrick
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A dozen years ago, the IT staff with Edmond 
Electric developed software that Edmond could use 
to track the system reliability using industry standard 
measures.  MESO’s Shane Woolbright asked the IT 
staff if they might work with MESO to create a soft-
ware disc that all cities could use.  Using a grant from 
APPA’s DEED program, the IT staff developed that 
software which is distributed free to MESO members.  
Many of our members use that software today to 
track outages and to establish an information system 
to provide continuous feedback on operations.

MESO provides awards to members who report 
using this software and who have outstanding re-
cords of reliability.  This year Claremore, Poplar Bluff, 
Coffeyville, Siloam Springs, Tahlequah, Stillwater, 
Edmond, Blackwell, Laverne, and Okeene were 
among MESO cities that averaged less than one 
hour of outage time per customer for the year.  

We have long stated that municipal power is reli-

Reliability Statistics
able compared to other utilities.  That is because we 
have compact systems with no cross country lines 
that catch every tornado that comes by.  We also are 
close to customers.  Crews do not drive 20-40 miles 
to do a repair as in a major city or rural area.  And we 
have more line workers per customer because our 
customers want fast service.

This is borne out by the fact that large private and 
cooperative utilities averaged three hours and 15 
minutes of outage time per customer over the 2007-
2011 time frame compared to less than 50 minutes 
for the group of municipals listed above.

If your city is not tracking outages, outage time, 
reasons for outage, customer interruptions and 
wishes to do so, call Shane Woolbright at the MESO 
ofÞ ce or Roger Farrer at OMPA.  We will send the 
software to you and you can begin tracking the data 
for your city.
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CALENDAR
June 7, 2012
Utility Applications of Capacitors 
& Overvoltage Protection
Indian Capital Tech Ctr., Sallisaw

June 14, 2012
OGA Scholarship Classic
Cimarron National Golf Club, Guthrie

June 14, 2012
Line Clearance Tree Trimmers
MESO/OMUSA OfÞ ces, OKC

June 19, 2012
Supervisor Course
MESO/OMUSA OfÞ ces, OKC

June 21, 2012
The Supervisor Course: Getting 
People to Take Action
Altus

June 28, 2012
Understanding Transformer 
Connections
MESO/OMUSA OfÞ ces, OKC

June 29, 2012
MESO/OMUSA Board Meeting
MESO/OMUSA OfÞ ces, OKC

July 12, 2012
Supervisor Course: Developing a 
Change Mentality
Altus

July 12, 2012
Supervisor Course: Taking 
Ownership through Responsibility
MESO/OMUSA OfÞ ces, OKC

Powerful Transformer Solutions

Heath Funston
Territory Manager

hfunston@solomoncorp.com

Ext. 193

www.solomoncorp.com

Cell:  785-280-0996

 103 W. Main •  P.O. Box 245

Solomon, Kansas 67480

FAX  785-655-2502

1-800-234-2867

Training Programs for June
MESO will have training sessions for line workers in the coming 

month including certiÞ cation for line clearance tree trimmers on June 
14 and Understanding Transformer Connections June 28 both of which 
will be at the MESO ofÞ ce.  On June 7 we will do Utility Applications of 
Capacitors in Sallisaw at the Indian Capitol Tech Center.  We will do the 
capacitor course again in Oklahoma City on July 12.  We have regional 
training in Tahlequah on June 20-21 where we will do certiÞ cation of line 
workers in digger derrick and bucket truck operations.

Jeff Riley does the training for transformers and the equipment opera-
tions.  Jeff Þ nished teaching a rubber gloving school in Edmond in May 
and had a full course once again.  We had an overß ow crowd for trans-
formers when it was done in March so we are doing that program once 
again for those we could not accommodate.  This is the third time we will 
do the equipment certiÞ cation.  

McCoy Tree Trimming will provide the tree trimmer certiÞ cation class 
for us.

Dave Garrison will teach the capacitor courses.  Dave wrote the stan-
dards for capacitors used by the US Rural Utility Services.  Dave is now 
Þ nishing up the training workbooks for a workshop on the 2012 edition of 
the National Electric Safety Code.  The NESC is the bible of the electric 
industry and the standard by which all electric utilities operate.  We will 
be scheduling workshops in Oklahoma City and Northeast Oklahoma for 
later in the summer.

We are working on fall courses at this time and hope to have an un-
derground course by fall to complement our fall lineworker rodeo.  The 
line rodeo is set for October 19 in Edmond.  Mark your calendars now 
for that event.

TRAINING UPDATE

May 1-3 fourteen MESO line apprentices participated in a Rubber Gloving School at the 
Edmond Electric Training Field. 
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What•s the Bottom Line to Today•s Smart Grid Talk?
It starts with Smart meters!

You need two-way communications with accurate  
and reliable electric, gas, and water meters for homes 
and businesses. You want to deal with a single, proven 
company for the metering of all utility services, rather 
than with a patchwork of partners. You should demand 
scalability, for adding meters over time. And you  
should be looking for solutions that offer time-of-use 
pricing, renewable energy support and demand side  
management. You get all this and much more with 
Elster•s EnergyAxis® System.

A communications infrastructure based on meters  
manufactured in the USA, Elster's EnergyAxis®  
System integrates seamlessly with CIS/billing, outage  
management, and other software platforms. Contact 
Hometown Connections today and learn what Elster•s 
smart metering systems are doing for public power  
utilities just like yours.


